2

SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
June 14, 2019
Disability Network Capital Area, Lansing MI
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner.
SILC Voting Members Absent: Gabriella Burman, Kelsey Kleimola, Charles Harrison Jr. 
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: Lisa Kisiel (BSBP), Bill Addison (MRS).
SILC Staff: Steve Locke, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Darma Canter, Elanor Canter, Joe Harcz, Beth White (BSBP)
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

A. Andres called the meeting to order, 10:00 am. A. Andres welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made. A quorum was present.
AGENDA
The June 14, 2019 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed, one amendment was made under the Disability Integration Act to have a recommendation for a motion for resolution.
Motion by Y. Fleener, seconded by A. Darr to approve the June 14, 2019 Agenda as amended. Carried.

The April 18, 2019 SILC Council Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by M. Pierce, seconded by A. Darr to approve the April 18, 2019 meeting minutes as presented. Carried.

Staff Report ~ Steve Locke
Appointments

· I continue working with the Governor’s Appointments Office regarding council composition requirements as we pursued the filling of five vacancies. The vacancies were filled in May 2019 and I want to give a very warm welcome our new council members! We will continue new member recruitment through the CIL network, outreach to consumer advocacy groups, the SILC website, and the SILC Facebook page. Yesterday, I received an email from ACL stating that all members, including ex officious, must be appointed by the Governor. However, the Executive Order as written has been interpreted by the current state administration as not needing to appoint ex officious. I reached out to appointments office this morning for a meeting next week. I also reached out to ILRU this morning seeking technical assistance on re-writing the EO as time is of the essence. 

Accounting Update

· When I started in this position in February, SILCs then accountant Richard Hartwick had already announced he would be leaving his contractual role once a new accountant was identified. I issued an RFP for accounting services in February and a new accountant was approved by the council in March. The new contractual accountant started on April 2, 2019. On March 29,2019, Richard Hartwick, was arrested for alleged embezzlement from the BWCIL where he also served as their accountant. Richard served as SILCs accountant from June 2015 through March 2019. After reviewing all of SILCs financial transactions, checks, and bank statements for the past three years with our new accounting firm, we have narrowed our findings of embezzlement from SILC by Richard down to three instances of embezzlement though we are not ruling additional findings as we continue to investigate:

· According to our bank statements, Richard double billed SILC and was paid twice in both August 2018 and November 2018 (Richard apparently had access to SILCs bank account and was doing ACH transfers to himself). The overpayment amount in both instances was $2,750 for a total of $5,500 in unauthorized payments. 

· According to the previous SILC Executive Director’s recollection, Richard may have been paying himself more than what he was contracted for and increased his rate without approval in October 2017. I have extensively reviewed our hard and electronic files and searched our storage unit for the original three RFP responses (as indicated in the Executive Committee minutes in June 2015) and Richard’s contract with SILC and was unable to locate any of those documents. I also searched for a certificate of insurance for Richard’s company to no avail. The only documentation located was the original RFP, notification by the former SILC director to the SILC Executive Committee during the June 2015 meeting that a contract would be issued by SILC to Richard, and an email from the former SILC director to the former MRS director stating that Richard would be paid $1,000 per month to perform accounting services for the Michigan Rehabilitation Council commencing on April 2018 (SILCs fiscal agent contract ended at the end of January 2019 and SILC no longer served as the fiscal agent for the Rehabilitation Council). The financial records show that Richard was paid $1,000 per month for Rehabilitation Council services from April 2018 – March 2019 (due to delays in transferring fiscal agent services back to MRS and finalizing billings in eGrams) and $1,500 per month for SILC when he first started in June 2015 and then $1,750 per month for SILC services starting in October 2017. Because neither Richard’s proposal nor contract can be located, there is no documentation to support whether he was being overpaid for SILC services other than the recollection of the former SILC director. 

· In May 2019, the Michigan State Police gave SILC copies of Richard’s bank statements to review all SILC transfers to his accounts. After our review, we discovered one additional payment of $2,250 to Richard that appears to be fraudulent. Richard disguised the payment in SILC’s accounting system as a payment to Denha Media Group. SILC did pay Denha Media Group $2,250 for services in June 2018 under check #8351. However, Richard duplicated the amount and paid himself $2,250 in July 2018 and put it on the books as another payment to Denha Media Group.

· On April 2, 2019, SILC hired a new accounting firm, Supporting Strategies, and principal Brad Jacokes has assisted us with the discovery process. We have also implemented internal financial controls by moving to a web-based accounting and accounts payable system with integrated separation of duties as safeguards. We notified the Michigan State Police of our findings and SILC is included in this investigation as a victim. We continue working with Michigan State Police Detective Shumaker. I will give the council and our oversight entities a final report once the police investigation has concluded.

ILRU Technical Assistance

· I have requested and received technical assistance from Paula McElwee, Technical Assistance Coordinator for ILRU, regarding SILC Member Orientations, Onsite Council Trainings, and Executive Order language. I continue working with Paula to address longstanding issues brought up by consumer advocates regarding multiple issues with SILC and the Michigan CILs. I am in continuous communication with all parties in an attempt to broker a facilitated and mediated meeting between the groups with ACL at the table.

DD Council’s Communities of Practice

Council member Kelsey Kleimola and I are members of the DD Council’s Community of Practice on Cultural and Linguistic Competence in Developmental Disabilities. We’ve participated in several webinars over the past few months in preparation for attending the Transformation Forum in Washington D.C. this month put on by the Georgetown University National Center for Cultural Competence. The goal of the Community of Practice on Cultural and Linguistic Competence in Developmental Disabilities (CoP) is to increase the number, diversity, and capacity of formal and informal leaders to transform their state/territorial developmental disabilities (DD) systems by: (1) advancing and sustaining cultural and linguistic competence (CLC) systemically through changes in values, policy, structures, and practices; and (2) responding effectively to the growing cultural and linguistic diversity among people with DD and their families who reside in states, territories, and tribal nations. 
The CoP has two primary objectives. 

· Objective 1. Create and implement a multifaceted CoP designed to facilitate peer exchange, share information, provide technical assistance, and leverage resources to increase diversity and advance CLC in state/territorial DD systems. 

· Objective 2. Integrate content from a proven curriculum (Georgetown Leadership Academy ©) into a multi-state/territory CoP model designed to foster leadership for system transformation.

Budgets and Contracts

· On June 16th, I will be meeting with Tracy and our accountant Brad to begin working on line item transfers for the remained of this year’s budget which are due to the DSE by June 28th. We will also be working on SILC’s budget for next fiscal year which will be presented to the council in September for approval.
Meetings

· Since March, I have attended the CIL NetCIL Users Group meetings and have offered technical assistance to the group as well as Disability Network of Mid-Michigan. In collaboration with the CIL network and the DSE, we will be opening user portals for the DSE and CIL network for access to the NetCIL statewide database for ease of sharing information and collaborating on SPIL and CIL service data.

· I participate in the monthly SILC Speak teleconferences which are facilitated by ILRU and attended by SILC Executive Directors across the country.

· Participate in the monthly Employment First meetings.

RFPs

· An RFP are being prepared for the redesign of SILCs website in order to be 508 compliant, to simplify the layout and navigation, reorganize the content, add SILC meeting materials, policies, and a document archive, and add a subscription service feature. An RFP is also being prepared to solicit bids for year-end auditing services.

Recommendations

· Create SILC ad hoc committees to review the SILC bylaws, the Governor’s Executive Order and all current SILC policies in consultation with ILRU and present any recommended changes to the full council.

· Request technical assistance from ILRU for a one to two day onsite council training by ILRU. Paula McElwee, Technical Assistance Coordinator for ILRU, has offered to provide this to our council. 

· Explore the creation of a staff position titled Director of Communications and Facilitation.

Reminders 

· Your SILC email address must be used for all SILC related communications and SILC business. Our council is subject to the open meetings act including our committee meeting and FOIA. All council related emails must be retained and archived in the event of a FOIA request.

Executive Committee Report ~ Steve Locke

· We have yet to form a new executive committee because our other members termed off and I believe that is under new business.

Finance Committee Report ~ Steve Locke

· The financial statement is October 2018 through May of 2019.  Our actual revenue was $205,510 and we were budgeted 236,546. And most of the variants why we are under revenue has to do with the drawdown of wages.
· From this point forward, you will be provided with the check register as part of your financial oversight of Council finances and staff operational activities so you will see everything that has been paid out of our checking account either by check or by EFT transfer. The Finance Committee will review these in detail at our future meetings and then bring any concerns or issues to the Council, but these documents will also be included in the full Council packet for review and also up on our website for public review as well.
SPIL Committee Report ~ Mark Pierce
· We meet every month and we look at the different objectives and goals that we have for the State of Michigan.  
· One of the items on our agenda was the Consumer Co-chair application. We have not received any applications.  However, the Michigan ID and background check requirement was removed and re-distributed to the AARP, BSBP, MRS, UCP, Facebook and SILC website. It will also be given to the CIL Network at their next meeting to distribute to consumers in their areas.  
· At our last meeting, we reviewed our Education goal objective three and four and Effective/Efficient IL Program. One action is that we need measurable goals. We need to have some outcomes that we can measure.  

· Steve and I will be bringing the SPIL Monitoring Report to the next CIL Director’s Meeting on June 21st for discussion.

Motion by G. Ashlock, seconded by A. Darr to accept and place on file the staff report, Executive Committee Report, Finance Committee Report and SPIL Committee Report as presented. Carried.

Michigan Rehabilitation Services (MRS) ~ Bill Addison
· Governor Whitmer signed an Executive Order changing the name of Talent and Economic Development (TED) to Labor and Economic Opportunities (LEO). 

· MRS is in the process of moving from TED to LEO. It will be a six-week transition period.
· The goal is to bring workforce and economic development together to create more opportunity for Michiganders and our businesses in this state.  When the workforce and economic development are working to solve problems together things start to happen. 

Bureau of Services for Blind Persons (BSBP) ~ Lisa Kisiel

· We will be, according to the Executive Order, MRS and BSBP along with all of the workforce partners that are required under WIOA will be housed in the same department. Most of this change will happen on a much higher level. The new Director takes his position on August 11th.

· BSBP provides Independent Living (IL) Part B Services to 120‑130 consumers a year in our IL Part B Program. We do that directly with our Vision Rehab therapist. 
· We provide some services that are really dedicated to assisting people and living as productively as possible in their own environment and provide education to the community about BSBP services.  
· BSBP has a Pre‑ETS component of the Pre-employment Transition Services where we are getting guidance on developing policies and processes that are helping to facilitate those services more effectively both fiscally and service delivery.  
· BSBP provides business engagement, helping businesses understand the benefit of working with a person with a disability and understanding the talent that we have to offer.   
· BSBP is doing work with customized employment which was a recommendation from the Rehab Services Administration 2017 Monitoring Report.

IL Network Update ~ Mark Pierce

· The IL Network/CILs are very busy planning and preparing budgets for the next fiscal year which needs to be done by June/July.
· I am looking for report items the Council would like to hear about? Subject areas. Highlight some innovative things going on across the state. Areas that we are not doing that well in, is it network wide? and how we are addressing it. In the topic areas, a success story or highlighting the CILs we can learn more about each of the CILs and also barriers doing the work as we are creating the new plan. If we are hearing barriers the CILs are experiencing maybe that is part of our new plan. We need to have a complete detailing a consumer satisfaction
Working Lunch with Presentation from Darma and Elanor Canter ~ Video “A Congress of People with Disabilities” and forward-looking vision of Michigan IL and what a well-functioning SILC looks like from a consumer perspective. 
NEW BUSINESS
Executive Committee Elections.

· Nominations were taken for the Chair position. A. Andres was nominated for Chair. No other nominations were recommended. A. Andres accepted the nomination.

Motion by M. Pierce, seconded by A. Darr to elect A. Andres as Chair. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner) Carried.

· Nominations were taken for the Vice Chair position. M. Warner was nominated for Vice-chair. No other nominations were recommended. M. Warner accepted the nomination.

Motion by A.Andres, seconded by M. Pierce to elect M. Warner as Vice-chair. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner) Carried.

· Nominations were taken for the Secretary position. A. Darr was nominated for Secretary. No other nominations were recommended. A. Darr accepted the nomination.

Motion by M. Warner, seconded by M. Pierce to elect A. Darr as Secretary. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Yvonne Fleener, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner, Abstain ~ Alex Darr) Carried.

· Nominations were taken for the Treasurer position. T. Metzmaker was nominated for Treasurer. No other nominations were recommended. T. Metzmaker accepted the nomination.

Motion by A. Darr, seconded by M. Pierce to elect T. Metzmaker as Treasurer. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner) Carried.

Committee Assignments.

· Executive Committee: Aaron Andres, Mairead Warner, Alex Darr and Theresa Metzmaker.

· Finance Committee: Theresa Metzmaker, Aaron Andres and Glen Ashlock

Motion by M. Pierce, seconded by M. Warner to elect A. Andres and G. Ashlock to serve on the SILC Finance Committee. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner. Abstain ~ A. Andres and G. Ashlock) Carried.

· SPIL Committee: Mark Pierce, Aaron Andres, Alex Darr, Kelsey Kleimola, Yvonne Fleener and Joe Harcz.
Motion by M. Pierce, seconded by G. Ashlock to elect Y. Fleener and J. Harcz to serve on the SPIL Committee. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner. Abstain ~ Y. Fleener) Carried.

SPIL Technical Amendment

· SPILs are typically only three years long. ACL is redesigning the instrument and they are going to allow a one-year extension. In order to submit a technical amendment the technical amendment has to be approved by this body and then it needs to be signed, you need to authorize the chair of SILC to sign it on behalf of SILC, it needs to have the signatures of at least 51% of the CIL directors and then the signature of the director of the DSE which happens to be Tina Fullerton so the first step in this technical amendment would be you reviewing what the amendments are and then voting to approve the technical amendments and to empower the chair to sign the technical amendments in the SPIL.

· We changed the date to the SPIL from 2017 to 2019 to be 2017 to 2020 throughout the document.  We have replaced Suzanne Howell's name with Tina Fullerton as Director of MRS and replaced Ed Rodgers with William Robinson for Director of BSBP.

And the signature lines we removed Sara Grivetti and replaced with Aaron Andres. Under Centers for Independent Living we replaced Tamera Collier with Diane Fleser, and replaced Steve Locke with Kelly Pelong, Carolyn Grawi with Alex Gossage, and replaced Rick Sides with Lori Hill and Jim Whalen has been replaced with Laura Steele.   

· The other changes are within the objectives themselves under time frame we changed three years to four years in all instances.
· We have one financial plan table for each year of the SPIL, so I copied and pasted the same table and called it year four and inserted that into the SPIL.  

Motion by Y. Fleener, 2nd by M. Pierce to approve the technical amendment to the FY2017-2019 State Plan for Independent Living as presented. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner No~ Patricia Sterling) Carried.

Disability Integration Act
· Over 25 years after the signing of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), institutionalization seriously interferes with the liberty of people with disabilities and seniors. The Senate HELP Committee report “Separate and Unequal: States Fail to Fulfill the Community Living Promise of the Americans with Disabilities Act” (July 2013) documented the failure of States to secure and protect the liberty of people with disabilities and seniors by refusing to provide community-based services. That report recommended that Congress strengthen the ADA integration mandate to clarify that States and private insurers cannot interfere with every American’s right to liberty by failing to provide Long Term Services and Supports (LTSS) in the community. 

Summary of Legislation. The Disability Integration Act is a bicameral and bipartisan legislation that ensures people with disabilities have a right to live and receive services in their own homes. The DIA further secures our Constitutionally protected right to liberty by preventing disabled people from being forced into costly institutional settings by unnecessary government regulations. The DIA (S. 117/H.R. 555) in the 116th, introduced on January 15th in honor of the 90th birthday of the great civil rights leader Dr. Martin Luther King Jr., by Senators Chuck Schumer (D-NY) and Cory Gardner (R-CO) and Rep. Jim Sensenbrenner (R-WI), creates a comprehensive solution, assuring the full integration of disabled people in the community by: 

Clarifying that every individual who is eligible for LTSS has a federally protected right to a real choice in how they receive services and supports. Assuring that states and other LTSS insurance providers deliver services in a manner that allows disabled individuals to live in the most integrated setting, have maximum control over their services and supports, and lead an independent life. Articulates the right to live in the community without creating unnecessary or wasteful Government programs; States have broad latitude to determine how they will secure that right. Establishing a comprehensive planning requirement that includes enforceable benchmarks. Requiring public entities to address the need for affordable, accessible, integrated housing that is independent of service delivery More information, including the full supporter list, is available at the DIA website: www.DisabilityIntegrationAct.org 

For additional information, please contact Dara Baldwin at dara.baldwin@ncdr.us
Motion by A. Darr, 2nd by P. Sterling to endorse the Disability Integration Act and authorize the SILC Executive Director to reach out to Congressional members who have not already done so to ask for their co-sponsorship. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Alex Darr, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner Abstain~ Glen Ashlock, Yvonne Fleener) Carried.
OLD BUSINESS
SILC Strategic Plan

· The priorities are: Consistent and Effective Advocacy, Meaningful and Sustained Relationships, Effective SILC Functioning and Sustainable SILC Functioning.
· I want to give you an opportunity to read it, digest it and bring your thoughts back on whether or not this is something we want to pursue, and operationalize, or if you want to put your energy into writing the next SPIL that could be our strategic plan roadmap on what we're going to do.
Motion by P. Sterling, 2nd by Y. Fleener to eradicate the SILC Strategic Plan from the agenda moving forward. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Alex Darr, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner Abstain~ Glen Ashlock, Yvonne Fleener) Carried.
Public Comment – Attachment A
ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 2:15 p.m.                               
ATTACHMENT A
Joe Harcz
Yes, first thing I'd like to say is I'm very encouraged about the attentiveness of our new members and I'm sure it's very overwhelming because there is a lot of water under the bridge.  But I do have to say that I'm discouraged about our past members not showing up time and time again, you know, including the current ones and not doing their due diligence.  When Steve was talking, and I hate to have to always bring this up, but we not only have fundamental violations of law that have been going on for quite some time that have hurt us and it doesn't just go to Mr. Hartwick but we've had an absolute corruption in the system.  We've had miss appropriation of funding, we've had funding that is unaccountable, we've had programs that are not accountable, we've had things not go out to competitive bids that are hugely expensive before the public and one of them is on this strategic plan.  We spent more than $10,000 or $9,000 on this TBD Solutions alone, and that was just last year at a closed meeting to the public that was held on May 10 on this strategic plan.  And then we find out it's a piece of garbage.  It is not worth the paper it's printed on.  We have a lot of repair going on and there's a lot of responsibilities for you good people and I really and I mean this from the bottom of my heart, I really appreciate you showing up.  I do. I wish I could be talking more about independent philosophy, independent history, and that type of thing.  I hate always to be the negative guy because I'm not going to be negative, per se, but we have a lot of damage to repair and we have to be on the lookout.  We have to be on the lookout for the conflicts of interest that were built into the last system.  The chair was the head of the Disability Network and steering money into her own organization without accountability.
The last thing I will say is although it's needed for evil to triumph is for good to be silent.  My friend, and I think she is my friend, Theresa Metzmaker was behind a group of more than a couple dozen people with disability, more than a couple dozen people with disabilities.  At the SILC sponsored and Disability Network sponsored, and state sponsored and funded Celebration of the Americans with Disabilities Act and on September 17th, 2015.  There were many of us who were protesting that informationally because we are protesting the relationship with the sub minimum wage providers, the synergy on that the ongoing corruption in this state, the failure of this state to implement the ADA on a daily basis including at the State Capitol.  And yet we were put, we were kept from entering, kept from entering, our own event, the celebration of our own civil rights.  And host of the former chair and the state Government by 14 capitol police and then they put up barricades.  Barriers on barrier removal day.  And Ms. Metzmaker you know actually saw me try to enter the event that I knew I had every right to enter.  And saw me dragged off and assaulted by the police, jailed and I had to fight a one-year battle to get those charges dismissed.
Retaliation has to end, and people have to acknowledge what has gone on and if you can imagine, if you can imagine, ladies and gentlemen, that type of abuse and by the way I was on the accommodations committee that was a free and open public event, no right, no right to stifle us.  And if you can imagine if that happens in broad day light on a nice summer day where barriers are put up on birth year removal day to people with disabilities can you imagine the type of abuse that goes on behind closed doors?  We must end that.  We must act upon our commitment to Independent which is fundamentally a civil rights movement.  Thank you.


